MINUTES FOR  THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD MEETING 

HELD TUESDAY, AUGUST 16, 2016 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Sutton called to order the August 16, 2016, Planning and Zoning meeting at 7:38 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Edward Mead (Vice


Chair), Carl S. Moore, Scott Marlow, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Anthony Sutton, Chair.)

Not Present:  Tom Nichol

Staff:  David B. Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
NEW BUSINESS
1. 528 WHEELERS FARMS ROAD – BOYS AND GIRLS VILLAGE (ZONE DO-25) – Petition of John Wicko, Architect, for a Temporary Minor Amendment to a Site Plan Review to temporarily place two classroom trailers on an existing basketball court, located on Map 104, Block 915, Parcels 13 and 13A, of which Village Foundation, LLC aka Boys and Girls Village, is the owner.
John Wicko, Architect, 50 Broad Street, Milford CT.  Purpose of this application is the need to house the expanding upper school program, which is for high school kids to help them move up in grades. This is part of a State program through Social Services to help meet their intentions.  Boys and Girls Village is located at 528 Wheelers Farms Road near the Merritt Parkway.  The classrooms will be temporary as a master plan of development for several buildings is in the planning stage.  The Hayden Building, the upper school is being proposed for a permanent expansion.  It will have classrooms, a dining hall and cafeteria.  The two year timeframe did not coincide 

The plan was reviewed with the City departments.  The Health Department reviewed and State approval received for the new septic system that had been installed a year ago.   Modular type classrooms seen at various schools; double wide trailers that are driven in and bolted together.  The structures were shown on the site plan.  The placement is in an ideal spot in conjunction with other school facilities.  Buildings will be served with electricity and city water, as well as the site septic system.     

Mr. Wicko described the specifics of the modular trailers, by PLH, Inc. as described in the plans that were distributed to the Board.

Mr. Sulkis:  Asked Mr. Wicko to clarify the time frame of the temporary trailers.

Mr. Wicko:  Approximately two years until the Hayden building is completed. A minimum of two years.  May come back after two years and ask for an extension if necessary.   Currently working on three improvements to the Center; one of which is the Hayden Center which will be reviewed by zoning in the near future.  When construction of the new improvements is completed, the trailers will be removed.
Mr. Quish:  Two years seems unrealistic to complete the project.  Does it make sense to ask for a longer temporary permit in view of what has to take place for construction?
Mr. Wicko:  If the Board would allow, a three to four year temporary permit would be requested.  

Mr. Mead:  Any other place to put the trailers other than the basketball courts?

Mr. Wicko:  The basketball courts are not being used.  Courts are inside the Hayden building and there are other areas for outside activities.  When the trailers are removed the courts will most likely be removed and would be replaced with landscaping.

Mr. Moore:  Is lighting adequate?


Mr. Wicko:  Very much so.


Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve a temporary permit for four years to allow sufficient time to plan and build the proposed improvements.


Second:  By Mr. Dolan.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.

2. 100 LANSDALE AVENUE  (ZONE CDD-3)  Petition of Thomas Lynch, Esq. for Site Plan Review approval to expand the Bin 100 Restaurant located on Map 22, Block 207, Parcel 55, of which Lansdale Properties, LLC is the owner.  
Thomas Lynch, Esq. 63 Cherry Street, Milford.  The client is a real estate development company out of Scarsdale, NY.  The application is for the expansion of the Bin 100 Restaurant, to encompass an additional 924 SF, taking over a nail salon located next door to the restaurant.  There will be no new construction anticipated.  The site plan was prepared by Ron Wassmer, PE, and John Wicko, Architect, prepared the floor plans for the new addition.
Attorney Lynch reviewed the location and site of the shopping center, located at the intersection of Route 1 and Lansdale Avenue.  It is a mixed use building located in the CDD-3 zone.  The shopping plaza was constructed in 1991 and consists of 43,000 SF.   

The parking layout that was put together at the time of development was based upon
 the then current parking regulations calling for a mixed use building, under Section 5.17.  Attorney Lynch described the location of the property and the abutting areas.  The property was developed with commercial users on the first floor facing towards Lansdale Avenue and the apartments located in the rear of the property facing the reservoir.  
The site plan display showed the floor plan and the parking count.  Bin 100 occupies the space at the far west of the building.  It wants to expand using a portion of the 900 SF nail salon for storage and the front portion to seat an additional 15-20 patrons during busy hours.  

The request is for 14 shared parking spaces under Section 5.17.  The plans show the total of 150 spaces located on site. Going by all the uses in the center (commercial and residential), it would come up to a total of 164 required spaces.  Because a good portion of the commercial space will be used only during the day and the nighttime use will be the restaurant and the residents, the Applicant’s request for the 14 shared spaces is reasonable.
In 2006 there was a different parking count formula when the client came before the Board for an amendment.  David Sulkis issued a letter in October of 2006 approving a site plan amendment application that had been submitted to address a shortfall of 17 spaces.  In the ten years since that letter was issued, there has been a changed in the zoning regulations as it relates to the count for one bedroom apartments. The requested 14 shared spaces creates a lesser shortfall than the Board approved in 2006.

The Statement of Use indicates the hours of use of the parking spaces by the commercial users during the daytime and the hours used by Bin 100 in the evening.  The plan is for overflow use; basically during the fall through the holidays.  Bin 100 is a successful and good corporate partner of Milford.
Mr. Sulkis:  No additional comments.

Mr. Mead:  Are the parking spaces in the rear marked for residents?

Attorney Lynch:  Yes.

Motion:  By Mr. Dolan to approve the application as presented.
Second:  By Mr. Moore.

Discussion:  None

Vote:  All members voted in favor.

3. 151 HILLSIDE AVENUE (ZONE R-5)  Petition of Bob Potter for Coastal Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 49, Block 795, Parcel 80, of which Bob Potter is the owner.

Bob Potter requested permission to construct a single family residence on a very small lot in Milford.  He received a variance in December from the ZBA.  He will provide the requested survey to the Planning and Zoning office next week.
Mr. Sulkis:  Referred to Stephen Harris’ administrative report on the application.   Approval was recommended in accordance with the pending reports from Engineering and Public Works.  No permit will be issued until all comments from those departments have been satisfied.   The report from Engineering with a list of conditions was received this date.
Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the application with conditions as indicated in the Engineering report.

Second:  Mr. Dolan

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.

4. 131-R MILFORD POINT ROAD (ZONE R-5)  Petition of Ron D’Aurelio, Architect, for Coastal Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 6, Block 84, Map 40, of which Carmen Stefano is the owner.
Ron D’Aurelio, Architect, 69 Sassacus Drive, Stratford.  Application was reviewed by City departments.  Other than some minor technical items there are no compliance issues.  The proposed construction should have no adverse effects on the surrounding properties or coastal resources.

The property currently has two single family dwellings on it.  The house closest to Milford Point Road will remain as is.  The  house closest to the beach is fire damaged and unusable.  Applicant proposing to tear it down and rebuild it.  The new house will be built in accordance with the zoning regulations in almost the same plan, but  less lot coversage than what was there due to removal of the concrete patio and wood decking.  House will be elevated with concrete piers and have an open foundation withbreakaway walls at the stair enclosure.  Storm water drainage will be provided.  Adding a large area for more off street parking, and there will be parking for two cars underneath the proposed house.  The house and deck will be above the VE-14 flood elevation.  Finished floor height will be at elevation 16.  Three story tier deck at the rear of the house with a 6-foot spiral staircase.  
Mr. Sulkis:  Read from Mr. Harris’ report which satisfies the zoning regulations.  Conditioned by the submission of a Sediment and Erosion Control Plan, as well as satisfying the conditions of the Engineering and Public Works reviews.
Motion:  By Mr. Dolan as presented with the stipulation that all the recommendations and comments read into the record by Mr. Sulkis be adhered to.

Second:  By Mr. Grant.


Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All members voted in favor.

5. PROPOSED REGULATION CHANGE – ARTICLE V, SEC. 5.3.7.16 -  Discussion to allow the use of digital billboards in the ICD or ID zones, as proposed by Winthrop S. Smith, Jr., Esq.
Mr. Sulkis:  This item will be on a future agenda in compliance with Connecticut General Statutes.
D.

LIAISON REPORTS  - None.
E.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  - Update
Mr. Grant:  Two regulation proposed changes.  1)  Sec, 4.1.16.2, which deals with buildings being constructed within 25 feet of the high water level.  Some text will be removed as they are being covered by Inland Wetlands and not required for zoning.  Proposal is to rewrite some of the wording that is not relevant to P & Z.  Recommending sending these to the referring agencies for their review.
Second is wording change to Sec. 10.1 Authority, which is more of a clarification.  It refers to the Planning and Zoning Board receiving outside recommendations,

 (as seen this evening), for text regulation changes.  This text change would clarify the existing wording that gives the Board a more clear definition on how to proceed with those types of requests.  Mr. Grant recommended this proposed change be sent to the referring agencies for their review.
Motion:  By Mr. Grant to proceed with the submission of the two proposed text regulation changes to the referring agencies for review.
Second:  Mr. Quish
Discussion:  None

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
F.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – 8/2/2016

Motion:  By Mr. Panzella to approve the Minutes as presented.

Second:  By Mr. Dolan

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approving the Minutes.
G.
CHAIR’S REPORT
- None.
H.
STAFF REPORT
None.
 
Motion:  By Mr. Mead to adjourn.

Second:  By Mr. Grant


Vote:  All in favor to adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.  The next Planning and Zoning Board meeting will be held on Tuesday, September 6, 2016.

 Phyllis Leggett



Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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